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The meeting was called to order by the Vice Chairman at 8:30 a.m.





The Vice Chairman advised that a new agenda had been prepared and distributed.  The change was the addition of two items.





ITEM #1:  APPROVAL OF MINUTES





The Vice Chairman asked for approval of minutes dated July 23, 1998, August 16, 1998, August 11, 1998, and August 10, 1998.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Bush, to approve the minutes of July 23, 1998, August 16, 1998, August 11, 1998, and August 10, 1998.





Board Member Robertson requested a correction to the minutes of July 23, 1998, Page 5, changing Morris to Moore in reference to the 28th Street Project.





Motion passed with correction.





ITEM #2:  FAA GRANT OFFER FOR AIP PROJECT NUMBER 97-1-3-12-0069-2598 FOR INSTRUMENT LANDING SYSTEM ON RUNWAY 27-R





The Vice Chairman advised that the FAA had offered a grant for AIP Project 97-1-3-12-0069-2598 for an Instrument Landing System on Runway 27-R in the amount of $2,035,957.  The amount is ninety percent (90%) of the allowable cost incurred in accomplishing the project to install Runway 27R CAT I Instrument Landing System (ILS) and MALSR.





Acceptance was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Bush, to accept the FAA grant as recommended.


Motion passed.





The Vice Chairman advised Item 3 would be addressed when the Chairman Glenn arrived.





ITEM #4:  DISCUSSION BY STEVE A. STECKLER OF IMG, INC., REGARDING MANAGEMENT/LEASING OPPORTUNITIES FOR THE DOMESTIC TERMINAL





The Interim Executive Director advised that on August 28, 1998, staff and representatives of TBI, plc met with Steve Steckler and Sasha Page of Infrastructure Management Group, Inc., (IMG) to discuss the concept of private management and leasing of the domestic terminal. 





The Interim Executive Director advised that prior to the presentation by Steve Steckler, Sam Marshall, SMA, would brief the Board on the status of design and planning for the domestic terminal expansion.





Mr. Marshall briefed the board on the status of design and planning for the domestic terminal.  Projected costs were estimated at $11 million.





Discussion as to Authority funding sources.





The Interim Executive Director advised that the Authority had received $3 million and was to get an additional $2.5 million from FDOT for a total of $5.5 million.  The project was an 80/20 grant, which meant that the local share was $1.1 million.  Some of the money had been spent already on parking lot improvements and design.





Discussion continued as to funding options and dual use of the domestic terminal.





Mr. Marshall advised that the proposal included seven air bridges at a cost of $300,000 each.  That number could be reduced thereby postponing some of the cost.





The Interim Executive Director discussed options regarding payment for use of the facility, for which OSI would pay when they used the facility, and whether or not an agreement would be made whereby TBI participated in some of the funding.  The third floor corridor dedicated for international traffic and the costs thereof would clearly have to be paid for by TBI.  Neither the Authority nor FDOT money would be put into a project dedicated for OSI’s international passengers.  That understanding had been made clear.





Discussion by Mike Loader, Royal Support, regarding passenger staging areas.





The Interim Executive Director introduced Steve A. Steckler, IMG.





Chairman Glenn arrived at 8:50 a.m.





Mr. Steckler, IMG, discussed the history of his company, projects in which IMG had assisted, keys to success for public/private partnerships, privatization, financing strategies and options, objectives, transition, scope of services offered by IMG, and other issues.  





A hard copy outlining Mr. Steckler’s presentation is on file.





Discussion ensued.





Chairman Glenn questioned if the Authority would be obligated to offer the opportunity to others or whether the Authority could negotiate with TBI.





The Interim Executive Director advised he believed the Authority was authorized to negotiate.


The issue comes in when you talk about managing a public facility and whether or not it would have to be offered for proposals.  There is obviously two sides of the issue.  From a legal standpoint, he was confident that the Authority could negotiate with a company to be formed by TBI to operate the domestic terminal.





Discussion continued as to leasing versus managing issues and advantages to the airport.





Mr. Steckler advised that economic development, marketing of the airport, airlines, and making the airport a better business gateway were some of the reasons why people enter into deals of this kind.





The Interim Executive Director advised in the simplest analysis the reason for looking at this was the same as several years ago.  It speeds up development.  The Authority could not have created the international facility without private financing.  This situation is similar.  The Authority would have to wait to build a domestic terminal due to lack of funding.  Going down this path will accelerate the Authority’s ability to provide the region with domestic service.





Mr. Steckler advised six things the Authority should expect from a proposer:





1.	Business Plan


2.	Financial Plan


3.	Management/Operating Plan


4.	Development Plan


5.	Marketing Plan


6.	Transfer Plan





That would give a very good feel for exactly what was going to happen.  





Chairman Glenn advised there were two items before the board:  1) do we want to continue to pursue the opportunity for management/leasing of the domestic terminal, and if that is affirmative, the Authority needed to contract with Mr. Steckler for making such a thing happen.





The Interim Executive Director advised staff was looking for direction from the Board.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve retaining IMG and the concept of a management/leasing contract for the domestic terminal. 





The Interim Executive Director advised Mr. Steckler had submitted a proposal of $50,000.00 to represent the Authority’s.





Discussion ensued as to funding for the project.





Amendment to motion to include up to $50,000.00.





Board Member Wright advised he would accept the amendment, as second, if that would include the ability of the Authority’s Executive Director to negotiate a contract with IMG and come back to the board with a proposal.





	Amendment accepted as to first and second.





Discussion regarding timeline.





The Interim Executive Director advised what he really needed from the board was:  1) direction to retain services of IMG;  2) authorization to incur costs; and 3)  direction to pursue negotiations with a single source, meaning a TBI type organization.





Chairman Glenn advised the only thing the motion did not include was item three to pursue negotiations with a single source.





Board Member Wright advised he hoped that the maker of the motion would amend to include the Interim Executive Director’s recommendation.





Board Member Miller suggested a cleaner separate motion.





Motion withdrawn as to first and second.





Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, to authorize the Interim Executive Director to negotiate with IMG at a dollar amount not to exceed $50,000.00 for consultation services with a private investment entity for the expansion of the domestic terminal.


	Motion passed.


�
Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Miller, to authorize Counsel/Executive Director subsequent to negotiation with IMG to begin preliminary negotiations with TBI or a sole source on a proposal to be a private partner for the expansion of the domestic terminal.


Motion passed.





ITEM #3:  SELECTION OF NEW EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AND CONSIDERATION OF EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT





The Interim Executive Director advised the selection committee for the Executive Director position met again August 21, 1998, and reaffirmed that Victor White and John Drury were the top candidates for the position of Executive Director.  Both candidates were interviewed by the board at special meetings.  The Interim Executive Director had discussed an employment package with Mr. White, as candidate number 1, but not with Mr. Drury, as candidate number two.





Selection of a new Executive Director and approval of an employment package was recommended.





Discussion ensued.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Miller, to hire Victor White as the number one ranked candidate.


Motion passed.





The Interim Executive Director briefed the board on discussions with Mr. White and what had been agreed to.  Salary had been discussed at $90,000.00; health insurance under the Authority’s PPO program; life insurance was provided to all employees at one year’s salary; retirement would be under the current city program; disability insurance was not in place currently, Mr. White would like to have disability but it was not a deal breaker; the automobile allowance was agreed at $450.00 per month; and moving allowance was based upon estimates (3 had been obtained), the lowest being about $12,500 to move his belongings here and $2,500 to cover travel expenses.  Mr. White requested a four year contract.  The Board discussed three years.  Mr. White would accept a three year contract.  Severance was discussed.  Mr. White would like to have a six month package, however, if the board did not want to give him that he would work with the board on that number.  Regarding the moving allowance, Mr. White advised that if the board did not agree with that cost, a recapture provision could be built in whereby he would have to stay a certain period of time in order to be entitled to that full allowance.  If he were to leave within a few months, he would have to buy it back from the Authority.   General agreement had been reached on all of the basic concepts.  





A copy of the analysis had been distributed to board members and is on file.





Discussion ensued.





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Wright, to offer a package of $107,430, (including a salary of $90,000.00) drop the disability insurance, pay the one time moving expense and negotiate a buyback provision for moving expenses.





Discussion continued as to a severance provision and disability coverage.





The Interim Executive Director advised the issue was, “Do we give six months severance from the get go or incrementally as he serves here?”   The board would have to decide what the service requirements would be to entitle him to a portion of a severance package.  Mr. White would probably be agreeable if he had to meet reasonable service requirements.  





The Authority would always have the right to terminate the contract without cause.  The issue then is how much the Authority is going to pay.  The board can condition that upon service.  If termination occurs for cause, there is no severance involved.





Discussion as to allowing the Interim Executive Director to negotiate six months severance if the Authority terminated the contract.





Board Member Howell advised severance pay should be from the “get-go."





The Interim Executive Director re-stated the motion as follows:





Offer salary package as indicated in the analysis less the disability, with a buyback provision on the moving expenses without stating what it is, and severance was not addressed.





Board Member Wright requested the maker of the motion to include disability and beyond that other than the direction salary and length of time and allow the Interim Executive Director to negotiate with Mr. White on those terms.  





Motion amended and accepted as to first and second, to include six months severance and disability insurance.


Motion passed.





The Interim Executive Director advised that Mr. White could report on September 21, 1998, if negotiations were concluded.  He further advised that he was working with Mr. White on a place to stay so that he would not have to stay in a hotel.





ITEM #5:  CONSIDERATION OF RENEWAL OF SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH GLOBAL PROFESSIONAL ZONE SERVICES, INC.





The Interim Executive Director advised that the Authority’s contract with Global Professional Zone Services, Inc., for services for development of the Foreign Trade Zone Project (FTZ) was up for renewal.  The annual sum of the contract is $12,000.00 plus any direct expenses incurred in providing the consulting service.  The service is in conjunction with the Seminole County Economic Development Office and the development of a FTZ.  The current contract would allow for renewal for successive year terms by mutual written agreement of the parties.  One half of the fee would be paid by the Seminole County Economic Development Department  (refer to Item #6).





Approval was recommended.





Chairman Glenn requested a motion for Item 5 and Item 6.





ITEM #6:  AGREEMENT WITH SEMINOLE COUNTY FOR FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE IN FOREIGN TRADE ZONE PROCESS





The Interim Executive Director advised Seminole County had proposed an agreement whereby they would pay the Authority a total of $10,750.00 to reimburse the Authority for costs and expenses incurred in trying to establish a Foreign Trade Zone.  The Agreement runs from October 1, 1997 -- September 30, 1999, and would retroactively reimburse the Authority for a portion of past costs as well as a portion of future costs.





Approval was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Item 5 and 6 as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #7:  CONSIDERATION OF LEASE WITH JETT CLIPPER JOHNNY, LLC





The Interim Executive Director advised that Jett Clipper Johnny, LLC, had requested a month to month lease for Building 127, which consists of 4,070.3 square feet, for an annual rental of $12,000.00 and 24,000 square feet of ramp space at an annual rental of $14,400.00.  Building 127 would be utilized for storage of equipment and the ramp would be utilized for parking of one aircraft.





Approval was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Item 7 as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #8:  CONSIDERATION OF TERMINATION OF LEASE NUMBER 95-32 WITH EXTENDED LIFE FOLIAGE





The Interim Executive Director advised that staff recommended the termination of the remaining term of Lease Number 95-32 with Extended Life Foliage for 24,000 square feet located at 1143 E. 30th Street.  The lease is currently in default and the tenant has vacated the premises.





The Interim Executive Director further advised that the termination of this lease was recommended in order to facilitate a new lease for Building 142 with English Pine Cottages Antiques, Inc., and the date of termination  should coincide with the signing of the new lease.





Approval was recommended, conditioned upon approval of Item #9 and acceptance by English Pine Cottages Antiques, Inc.





Chairman Glenn requested a motion for Item 8 and 9.





ITEM #9:  CONSIDERATION OF BUILDING LEASE NUMBER 98-31 WITH ENGLISH PINE COTTAGES ANTIQUES, INC., FOR BUILDING 142 AND RELEASE FROM BUILDING LEASE 94-53





The Interim Executive Director advised staff recommended approval of Building Lease Number 98-31 with English Pine Cottages Antiques, Inc., for Building 142 consisting of 24,000 square feet for an annual rental of $78,000.00.  Concurrent with the approval of Building Lease 98-31, staff recommended that English Pine Cottages Antiques, Inc., be released from Building Lease 94-53 for Building 9 and Building 401.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Item 8 and 9 as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #10:  CONSIDERATION OF FUEL PERMIT AGREEMENT FOR SUNJET AVIATION, INC., CONCERNING SELF FUELING





The Interim Executive Director advised SunJet Aviation, Inc., had requested authority to self-fuel its aircraft pending completion of its project to become a FBO.  The Rules and Regulations of the Authority were reviewed and, subject to matters contained in the agreement proposed, would permit the requested activity.  The temporary fuel storage facility would consist of a skid tank provided by Air BP.  A draft copy of the proposed agreement had been distributed to board members.





The Interim Executive Director advised that it was understood that self-fueling with the skid tank was only temporary and that SunJet  would have to become a FBO within a reasonable amount of time.


Discussion by Roger Phillips, Jettaire, regarding a resolution passed by the Board after the pharmaceutical company installed tanks that there would be restrictions against the installation of any more fuel tanks.





The Interim Executive Director advised this was a skid tank and would not be permanent.  He further advised he would research the resolution and come back to the board with a report.  There was a general policy by the board that we did not want fuel farms scattered all over the Airport.





Mr. Phillips requested a list of SunJet owned aircraft that would be fueled.





The Interim Executive Director advised SunJet would be giving the Authority a list of owned aircraft and a copy of that list would be provided to Jettaire.





It was the consensus of the board that the Interim Executive Director’s action was accepted and he was instructed to proceed.





ITEM #11:  DISCUSSION OF TRAVEL POLICY





The Interim Executive Director advised that at the August 11, 1998, board meeting, staff had been directed to review and update the travel policy of the Authority.  The Authority presently follows Chapter 112, Florida Statutes, as required by law.  This policy may be altered by local law.  The City of Sanford is in the process of revising its travel policy by way of ordinance.





It was recommended that Authority staff and counsel work with the City of Sanford on a travel policy that would be applicable to the Authority.





Chairman Glenn advised the Authority would continue with its current policy and work with the City of Sanford for a change in policy.





Discussion ensued.





Mayor Dale advised he had not requested any reimbursement for his travel expenses, however, he did not think it was fair to ask any volunteer to travel for the Authority or any other board  with the expectation that they give up their time and also cover a large portion of expenses.





Chairman Glenn concurred.





The Interim Executive Director advised there were two ways the Authority could reimburse board members.  Florida law says that unless our enabling legislation says differently, we will follow state law.  The Authority has been following state law since it was passed.  The state law says you can change the way travelers are reimbursed if you have a local or general law which is different.  The city, by passing a local ordinance, would qualify as a local law.  That would seem to be easier than changing the enabling legislation, which requires a bill go back to the State of Florida.





Discussion continued.  The board agreed to work with the city.





ITEM #12:  APPROVAL OF SUBLEASE TO THE CITY OF SANFORD FOR TWENTY (20) ACRES IN THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF THE AIRPORT





The Interim Executive Director advised that at the joint meeting between the Authority and the City of Sanford in April, the board had agreed that the City of Sanford could utilize acreage in the southeast corner of the Airport for a wastewater/sewage treatment facility.  The project had proceded forward subject to review and approval by the FAA and the U.S. Department of Agriculture.  On July 31, 1998, the FAA gave tentative approval to the project, subject to an analysis of economic benefit to the Authority of the facility.  The proposed site was approximately 675 feet by 1275 feet (rectangular) abutting Beardall Avenue on the east and Marquette Avenue on the south.





Approval was recommended to sublease approximately twenty (20) acres to the City of Sanford as depicted on Exhibit 2 of the City proposal, subject to final FAA approval.





Discussion by Board Member Shoemaker as to FAA’s position regarding sewage treatment facilities on airports.





The Interim Executive Director advised the request to the board was to approve a sublease of twenty acres of land to the city subject to final FAA approval.  There is currently a cost benefit analysis being done.  When that is completed, we will sit down with the FAA and discuss what they believe we must receive in consideration of that land.  That is not yet resolved but it is hoped that it will be resolved soon.  The City of Sanford has Public Hearings scheduled to begin Monday, September 14, 1998.  The city would like the board to agree that the site will be set aside for the city and details would be worked out subject to FAA approval.  The FAA is well aware of what is being done and working with us to come up with something that is reasonable.  The city engineer’s report indicates that the financial benefit to the Airport exceeds $700,000 for the sewer capacity.





Mayor Dale advised some kind of tradeoff would not be unfair.  For instance, the 100 acre easement the city allowed the airport for mitigation for the eagle situation.  An equitable solution could be found.  The project did need to have the blessing of the FAA and needed to meet the rules.





Chairman Glenn advised that there may be some enhancements to the project that the FAA would require which would not be required if the plant were located somewhere else.  Regardless, the Airport must have water and a sewer facility on or near the Airport if the Airport is to be developed successfully.





 


Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Item 12 as recommended.


Motion passed.


Board Member Howell objected.





ITEM #13:  APPROVAL OF SELECTION COMMITTEE RANKING OF PROPOSERS FOR PROGRAM MANAGER SERVICES





The Interim Executive Director advised that on August 30, 1998,  Chairman Glenn appointed a selection committee to rank proposals for Program Manager Services.  The board agreed that was the way the Authority needed to go in order to expedite construction on the Airport.  The committee consisted of the Interim Executive Director, Mr. Miller, Mr. Olesen, a representative of HNTB, Steve Pembleton, and a representative of OSI, Sam Marshall.  Five proposals were received by the deadline.  On September 4, 1998, the selection committee met to review proposals submitted in response to the Authority’s Request for Qualifications for Program Manager Services.  All proposers were qualified and would all provide a service to the Airport Authority.  After discussing the pros and cons of each proposal, members decided a written ballot was in order.  The written ballot ranked the proposers as follows:





1.  Turner Construction Company


2.  HANSCOMB


3.  O’Brien/Kreitzberg





Only the top three proposers were ranked.





Approval of the committee’s ranking was recommended, as well as authority for the Interim Executive Director to negotiate with the first ranked proposer, Turner Construction Company, and assign a ranking of two to HANSCOMB and a ranking of three to O’Brien/Kreitzberg.





Motion by Board Member Adamson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the ranking of the proposers and authorize the Executive Director to negotiate with the first ranked proposer as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #14:  INTERIM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





The Interim Executive Director reported on the following:





1.  Request for Proposals for Fuel Farm.





The Authority has an asset that is underutilized.  Last year it cost the Authority $30,000.  The board is familiar with the arrangement concerning the fuel system agreement.  The fuel system agreement was done in an attempt to avoid a situation where Jettaire would have control over the Authority’s fuel farm under a lease.  The Authority was able to get some revenue for the fuel farm from Jettaire, but it fell woefully short.  On August 8, 1998, the board authorized termination of the annual agreement.  Now it is on a month to month agreement.  Subsequently, the board directed the Interim Executive Director to move forward with an agreement with Jettaire that would require them to pay Authority costs on a monthly basis, and that would give them ninety days advance notice of termination.  That agreement had not yet been pursued.  An arrangement was still being sought whereby the Authority could realize some income from that asset.  The board is aware of a right of first refusal to Jettaire and a right of second refusal to OSI for the fuel farm facility.  A proposal process that would allow the Authority to receive 1)  a lump sum  of cash to pay off existing debt, 2)  an additional lump sum cash that could be used for operations, and 3)  that would give us a company of national repute and resources, such as a large oil company that would operate our fuel farm and pay rent to the Authority, participate financially in expansion of the fuel farm and also accommodate the existing FBO and SunJet.  Criteria was being set in order to get a qualified manager of the fuel farm.    If that can be accomplished, the Authority would receive some revenues and the fuel farm would turn into an income producing asset instead of a valuable asset sitting there draining us.  Proposals had been drafted and sent to several of the oil companies who had expressed interest, Jettaire, and he intended to send RFP’s to Signature, ASI, and several other interested parties.  Feedback had been requested.  Before the final RFP went out it would be brought back to the board for review.  





2.  Location for SunJet and C.E. Avionics hangars.





The DRC reviewed locations for SunJet for their FBO and C.E. Avionics for their new location.  C.E. Avionics is currently located at the corner of the domestic terminal expansion area.  The location and configuration of the SunJet/C.E. Avionics leaseholds has changed on a number of occasions.  Staff was ready to bring leases to the board but another plan for configuration is being explored.  Leases were expected to come to the board at the October meeting.








�
ITEM #15:  MAYOR’S REPORT





Mayor Dale reported on the following:





1.  Seminole Vision and the many requests received for scheduled domestic service at Orlando Sanford Airport.





2.  Metroplan Sub Committee. 





 Immediately after the Metroplan public meeting the Airport Subcommittee of Metroplan met for the first time.  That is an eight person committee consisting of Commissioner Harrington as Chairman, Mayor Dale, Commissioner McLain, Commissioner Mary Johnson, Orange County, Bob Hattaway, GOAA, Mayor Hood, and the Chairman of Technical Advisory Committee.  They have requested that Mr. Coover attend a meeting on Wednesday, September 9, 1998.  There is an item on the agenda regarding Orlando Sanford Airport.   The Technical Advisory Committee and the Citizen’s Advisory Committee have recommended approval of the $2.5 million FDOT Grant that the Legislature approved.  The item may or may not be taken off the Consent Agenda by GOAA who has raised some question regarding the $2.5 million.  





Mayor Dale advised that Metroplan consisted of eighteen members.  They are authorized by legislation to have nineteen members.  The larger airport has representation on that committee.  He would like to see Orlando Sanford Airport represented by seeking to fill the open position.





Discussion regarding the make-up of Metroplan and how GOAA got a position on the board.





Brenda Carey, Chairman of the Metroplan Citizen’s Advisory Committee, spoke about board appointments..





Discussion as to a resolution or letter from the Chairman regarding representation by Orlando Sanford Airport on the Metroplan Airport Subcommittee.





Mayor Dale advised he would rather have the first meeting of the subcommittee and check out the situation.





Board Member Adamson advised that he had enjoyed his tenure on the Board.





Mayor Dale and Chairman Glenn thanked Mr. Adamson for his service to the Airport and the City of Sanford.





ITEM #16:  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT





Chairman Glenn reported Metroplan would be holding a meeting, lunch and tour at the Airport on October 28, 1998, at 10:00.





Board Member Shoemaker reported on adverse publicity regarding CFT and the privilege fee in the May, 1998 issue of Orlando Business Journal.  He had been reviewing the privilege fee calculations with the Director of Finance.  





The Director of Finance reported.





Board Member Howell questioned the information Board Member Shoemaker was referring to and advised that any time a board member requested material all board members should receive same.





The Director of Finance was directed to copy all board members.





Discussion regarding the Sheriff’s move and the Authority’s lease of Building 310.  The City of Sanford indicated no interest in the building at the present time.





Discussion as to when the Sheriff would vacate Building 310.  





The Director of Marketing and Properties advised October/December.





Board Member Gibson questioned whether the Navy was interested in Building 310.





Discussion regarding the Joint Services Project.





Board Member Wright asked if there was something the Authority and/or the Board should be doing regarding the land swap in Orlando.  Conversation with Congressman Mica indicated that he was emphatic about the importance of the project to himself.  Mr. Wright questioned how the Authority could make the project happen and requested the Interim Executive Director to look into the project.





Discussion ensued regarding the Navy and Joint Services Project by the Director of Operations and the Interim Executive Director.





Board Member Wright advised he detected that the project was “nowhere” and asked how the Authority could make the project happen.  Someone needed to be responsible for the project.  He recommended a call to Rusty or Jason in Congressman Mica’s office followed by discussion with  Gordon Arkin.  There was some linkage between the joint facility and the land exchange.





It was the consensus of the board that the Interim Executive Director would talk with Gordon Arkin about the project.





There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 a.m.





Respectfully submitted,











Stephen H. Coover


Interim Executive Director
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